Burrough Green Annual Village Meeting
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Tuesday 14th May 2019
At 7.00pm in the Reading Rooms, Bradley Road, Burrough Green



Councillors present:

Cllr. Jo Batting (JB), Cllr. Ken Simpson (KS), Cllr. Mark Penhaligan (MP) & Cllr. Ansa Khan (AK).
Also Present:
Vicky Bright - Clerk, Cllr. Alan Sharp – ECDC, Cllr. Mathew Shuter – CCC, Carla Nicholson – Reading Rooms, Roy Swain - Ellesmere Centre. 0 members of the public.
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	After being duly elected to Chair the meeting by all present, the Chairman, Councillor Jo Batting, welcomed everyone.
Resolved APM18/05/2.01

The minutes of the last Village Meeting held on Monday 21st May 2018 were proposed as a true record and the Minutes were duly signed by the Chair, Cllr. Jo Batting.

Annual reports follow:
EAST CAMBS DISTRICT COUNCIL 
Cllr. Alan Sharp made the following report to the meeting;
· The District has benefited from a six year freeze on Council Tax.
· The Council has reduced its Councillors from 39 to 28 Councillors.

· Waste Recycling has been bought back in house and has been working well over the last year. This has saved the Council money and allows flexibility with hours and routes.

· Fly tipping is still an issue, mainly north of the District.

· Recreational/Community facilities in the South of the District are being pushed, the District Council plans to consult with Parish Councils.

· Following withdrawal of the Draft Local Plan, the Council has now reverted to the 2015 Local Plan. The 5-year land supply is due to be returned next April.
CAMBS COUNTY COUNCIL 
Cllr. Matthew Shuter made the following report to the meeting;
· Council tax totalled 4.99%, with 2% of this ring-fenced for Adult Social care.
· Next year all Government funding will stop, and the Councils budget will all come from Council Tax.

· The budget balanced this year, with the deficit coming down.

· As Chair for the Highways & Community Infrastructure Committee, it is good news that fundamental changes have been made to the procedure for potholes, using new machines commissioned by the District Council, the machine needs two operatives and can repair 150 potholes per day. So far this year 915 potholes have been filed with 834 still outstanding.
· The Council has been taking part in a Test Pilot Scheme for rejuvenation of Libraries. So far 3 new libraries have been opened, the libraries include facilities such as, theatres, hire rooms etc. There are other areas of usability being looked at, such as, free access to BBC back catalogues, Art Education online with the Tate Gallery.

· 1 Million from the Government has been provided for Road & Safety improvements on the B1307. Unfortunately, the Police would not support a 40mph speed limit. The crossroads at Swaffam Bulbeck (B1307) are scheduled for road improvements.

· Shire Hall tenders were decided today, expect a press release soon. The District Council offices will be moving to Alconbury, to a purpose built building, which offers flexible space and is a cost effective build.
The   PARISH COUNCIL CHAIRMAN’S REPORT FROM
Cllr. Joanna Batting made the following report to the meeting;
There have been six meetings this year, discussing regular matters such as road safety, planning applications, budget considerations, district council reports, footpaths and local assets. There have been several major planning applications which have caused concern to the village. All were discussed and comments set into ECDC Planning, outlining the Councils concerns with each proposal. Housebuilding has started on Top Road, causing considerable inconvenience to the adjacent properties. Building has yet to start in two other proposed developments.

The Village defibrillator is now in situ on the external wall by the entrance to the school, and ready for use. A fridge magnet and key fob have been issued to each household with the details of the cabinet number. The defibrillator continues to be checked at least monthly, but preferably weekly.
The play area continues to be a major asset to the village, with annual fundraising for upkeep costs and improvements as required. It is inspected annually by RoSPA, as well as having monthly risk assessments, as require by health & safety legislation. Cllr’s Way and Khan are ensuring the Land Registry is updated. The trees were also trimmed and the canopy raised as part of regular maintenance.

The village pub, still listed as a community asset, now has new tenants in Katrina and Rob, who have settled in well and are keen to be involved in the village and community.

In previous years we have had problems in Green Lane with Travellers visiting the Byway. I am pleased to say that with help from the Byways Enforcement Officer, we have been able to purchase and erect barriers at each end of the Byway, to protect it and ensure it remains an asset to the community.

The Parish Council continues to support the new Reading Room Committee, which has been successful in obtaining a grant which was used to renovate the kitchen, and plans are afoot to tackle the heating next.

We have also been successful in our application to LHI to put in some road safety measures along Top Road, close to Hartfield Road junction. The Highways department will give us a timetable for the works shortly, which we hope will slow the traffic and make life safer for the inhabitants.

We are very lucky to have such a beautiful village and green, and we continue to have Les Field cutting the grass and keeping it looking so good. The annual litter pick took place in April, carried out by members of the Parish Council, with help from some of the villagers.

My thanks again go to all my fellow councillors, for continuing to give their time and experience to support the Council and to help in taking decisions that effectively deal with and resolve matters arising within the village community. I have enjoyed working with you all, and wish the new Parish Chair all the best for the future.
The Parish Council expressed its thanks to Cllr. Batting for her years on the Council and her hard work and support.

CAMBS POLICE – SNT
No report and no apologies sent.
CHURCH PCC

Our priest in charge Nikki Mann has been with us now for over a year and takes our communion and family services each month. We are very grateful to Nikki for all that she does and her support of this parish. 

We had another shortfall of finance this year and were unable to pay the parish share which has increased to £6542 for 2019. Lucy Talbot, Church Warden, wrote again individually to members of the village requesting financial support. There was a positive response resulting in an increase of people gift aiding making a total of 12 and there were also a number of single donations. The parish council were approached for support however the request was declined. *The Clerk confirmed this and explained that under legislation the Parish Council can only give donations to the PCC for churchyard maintenance only. *
The fete was opened by Nikki and raised £3,500 of which £850 was donated to the Ellesmere Opportunity group enabling them to purchase sensory equipment for the disabled children.

With regards to the church building project, Lucy Talbot was delighted to report that a faculty was awarded. Significant funds of approximately £150,000 need to be raised to bring the works to fruition. Savings in the fabric fund amount to approximately £40,000 towards the project so there is much work to be done to raise the funds required. It is hoped that when the work is complete that the improved facilities including heating, wc and hearing loop will enable greater use of this local community building.

As always, we are most grateful to all those who are involved in maintaining our churchyard including grass cutting, together with those who assist with the various cleaning and flower rotas and daily opening and closing of the church. There are many other tasks that get quietly undertaken and thank you to all of the community who contribute to the running of our church which is open every day of the year and is an important village resource and a beautiful historical building. 
READING ROOMS COMMITTEE REPORT

Carla Nicholson gave the following report to the meeting;
There have been some major changes during the past year as some of our plans for the Reading Room have been realised.

Our Treasurer Mark Batting initiated a business plan which identified key areas for improvement.  We applied for a grant of £8500 from the Wadlow Wind Farm Fund for a new kitchen facility and this was successful.  The money was received late autumn last year and we immediately arranged for works to start in the new-year.  We now have a fully functioning kitchen including double oven and dish washer.  We have all new crockery and glassware which has complimented the refurbishment.

Other works undertaken include re-plastering a large wall which was damp and painting the main hall to freshen it up.  We are rightly proud of our progress, but realise there is still work to do.  The main issue which needs resolving now is the heating – we particularly require a system which allows us to set a timer and is more energy efficient.

Alongside our regular bookings we now host a ‘boxercise’ class on a Tuesday evening and continue to promote the Village Hall as a venue for parties and events.

Fundraising has been good this year (£2,494.00) which leaves us in the best position we have ever been financially.  This does not make us complacent, but does provide a cushion when inevitable, unexpected costs arise and gives us the opportunity to make further improvements as per our business plan.

Our income for 2018/19 was £12,966 with outgoings of £11.944.  Cash in bank £3647.00. (Un-audited).

I would like to thank the small, but mighty Management Committee for their dedication and hard work this year and look forward to a more stable and certain future for our village hall.

BURROUGH GREEN PLAYGROUP
No report and no apologies sent.
VILLAGE VOICE NEWSLETTER 

Village Voice has again been published monthly for the last year, and thanks to the distributors in your village, has been delivered free to every house in your parish.

With the building of new houses our distribution numbers continue to rise and I now print 455 copies.  I also e-mail the copy to outlying residences, Parish Clerks, former residents, and other interested parties.

I continue to balance printing costs with advertising revenue, and with the generous support of the Parish Councils of the four villages, can stay in the black.  A financial report was submitted in January for your consideration. Many thanks for your support

The building will be made secure and the electricity and water will be turned off.
BURROUGH GREEN PRIMARY SCHOOL
No report sent and no apologies.
ELLESMERE CENTRE
Roy Swain made the following report to the meeting;
Summary of functions and purpose
• Non-profit making charitable trust
• Comprises Halls / Kitchens / Meeting Rooms / Diverse Sporting facilities
• Managed by a small group of Trustees
• Operated by two centre managers and part-time employees.
• Maintaining and upgrading facilities and buildings with constant focus on
green efficiency (careful resourcing/energy efficiency/environmental
considerations)
Primary purpose(s)
o Provision of a community hub and social facilities
o Promoting social cohesion
o Promoting healthy living and well-being
o Encouraging education
o Serving all age groups
o “Supporting” operations of the Village Shop and Post Office
A reminder of achievements to April 2018
• Storage improvements
• Small Hall re-plastering
• New entrance gate supported by Stetchworth Parish Council
• Safety improvements to the Multi-Use Games Area
• Cricket mat trolleys
Achievements to April 2019 and future plans
• Re-roofing of the entire centre, including new guttering and pipework in
conjunction with 200 mm high quality insulation (£47,000)
• Structural changes and complete renovation and re-organisation of the main
office area to improve efficiency and the staff working environment.
• Upgraded internet access providing secure internal use and, open,
widespread, free of charge, public WiFi access.
Important future plans
• Small Hall project to improve economy efficiency by introducing new Air Source
Heat Pump, heating/cooling to produce a stabilised ambience in this important
function room that accommodates many diverse classes, parties, wedding
receptions, Open Mic nights and other fund raising events.
• Redevelop the bar area within the Small Hall to improve operational efficiency
and accommodate secure storage for alcoholic beverages.
The Small Hall, prepared for a special event
Recent new services
Children:
Judo classes expanded now to two age groups
Ballet for younger children (very popular)
Boogie Babies music and fun for toddlers
Adults:
Family Yoga sessions
Chair Based Exercise program
Professionally guided exercise aimed at those with conditions such as
Parkinson's, MS, Polio, using newly acquired spin bikes and other
equipment, kindly funded by ECDC.
Financial and General Status
In recent years we have made very significant improvements. The fruits of our efforts
have yielded increases in usage, which has enhanced revenues, however, as with any
business expansion, extra costs occur. In financing the centre, we try to increase
salaries for our staff, though usually only accommodating statutory increases and
pension contributions. To accommodate extra usage we have had to increase staffing
hours to maintain operational support. The extra costs and the fact that we have to
remain highly competitive, in order to attract users from beyond the villages we
primarily serve, our gross margins, or “profit” barely increase.
As an example in our reported Annual accounts for 2018, our expenditure on running
costs and completing refurbishments was £87,476, while non-designated funds, that
is cash at hand and in the bank stood at £55,474, our net income for the year was
only £3,296, that is £274 per month, while wages and salary costs were £33,914, for
the year. These figures demonstrate that despite huge fund raising effort, and the
overall success of the centre, as a “business” the centre is running on a shoestring.
Appeal
Based on the fundamental financial summary you will understand that we are
constantly dependent on grants and donations in order to make important and very
costly improvements that are needed, so as to remain competitive and to ensure that
users are impressed to return and to recommend the centre to others.
You will be aware that increasingly we see declining availability of grants and the
amounts that grantors offer, therefore, we appeal to all Parish Councils to consider
assigning a proportion of their precept budget to contribute to operation of the centre.
While we understand that local parishes have their own facilities, there are none with
the diversity of offering that the Ellesmere Centre provides. We believe that it is the
primary community hub within the area, used by many of your parishioners and
therefore merits whatever financial support you see fit to award.
I conclude, on behalf of all of the trustees in expressing gratitude to those who already
contribute and hope that in future council can acknowledge the value of maintaining
what is an almost unique facility in the whole region.
Update on Top Road (Brinkley Rd/Hartfield Rd Jnc) Traffic Calming Scheme (LHI)

The SCC LHI panel approved the application on 12th March 2019. The funding will be available from 1st April 2019 and the Highway Projects team, are currently to agree a timescale for completion of the approved scheme. The funding amount approved for the scheme is ££3,824.00, with the Parish contribution being 20%, £764.00. The project will install further lining around the bend (red strips), plus installation of an Advanced Directional Sign with Hartfield Road being shown (100 yards). Also pulling the junction of Hartfield Road further forward using white lining.
Discuss Ideas for CIL Funded Community/Village Projects

The Parish Council has received monies from the CIL Scheme to fund projects within the village. Suggested items discussed have been installing traffic calming measures, assist with installation of a new heating system at the Reading Rooms, some leisure facilities for teenagers, improvements to the Green, including planting trees. The Parish Council is holding a public consultation, if residents have any ideas or opinions on these projects, please contact the Clerk on clerk.bgpc@ymail.com
Public Forum:

The meeting closed at 8:10pm
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Signed:
        Chair




Date:

